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 Community newsletter for Falfield, Tortworth, Tytherington, Rockhampton and Cromhall  

Volume 20  Issue 10                       October 2023 

There’s always 
a reason to 
smile ….. find it! 

 

Cheers Drive or Bodycams? 
 

It’s a while now since a new road in Bristol was named "Cheers Drive", after the Bristolian term 
used to thank the bus driver.  In fact, the residential road on a housing development in Speed-
well, was so named in 2020 following a poll by residents in 2018. 
 

More recently, surveys have shown that bus drivers value 
passengers saying, “Good morning” or “Thank you”, claiming 
that it had a positive impact on their happiness and job satis-
faction, adding that it made them feel “respected”, “seen” and 
“appreciated”.  Perhaps some of us wouldn’t have needed a 
survey to tell us something which we’ve known for years: that 
a simple greeting and expression of thanks to those who 
serve us is purely good manners and part of the way we were 
brought up. 
 

Sadly, however, it seems that the opposite is true for many 
who work in the retail industry where findings by the British 

Retail Consortium published earlier this year, found abuse against retail staff had almost doubled 
compared to pre-Covid levels.  Consequently, several leading supermarkets are offering body 
cameras to staff who are subjected to verbal and physical abuse in the course of their daily work, 
which understandably causes an emotional as well as a physical impact.  
 

It seems that the effect which the pandemic has had on society in general is being felt in so 
many ways which could never have been imagined at the outset.  However, this may not be the 
only reason for the feelings of aggression and intolerance which seem so prevalent in recent 
times.  Covid forced us into isolation but maybe we were already heading that way with the in-
creasing amount of time that is spent looking at computer screens and not physically interacting 
with each other in ordinary daily life – travelling by public transport, going to the shops and taking 
part in social activities – youngsters have been deprived of youth clubs as well as after-school 
activities; even teaching has been online. Meanwhile high hedges and electronic gates seem to 
be an increasing feature of modern life in the countryside as well as the towns.  
 

A pilot project by the University of Sussex, Transport for London (TfL) and social connection en-
terprise Neighbourly Lab found that people were more likely to acknowledge the driver on buses 
which had signs encouraging them to do so.  Signs encouraging a “hello” or “thanks” were in-
stalled on the driver cab door and exit doors on more than 150 buses across Hammersmith  in 
west London.  Results showed that this led to an increase in passengers greeting the driver.   
 

Dr Gillian Sandstrom, director of the Sussex Cen-
tre for Research on Kindness, said the results sug-
gest “micro-interactions like these are more well-
received, and more meaningful than most of us 
realise.”   

 

Kay Rea 

People thank their bus driver in Bristol.   
https://www.bristolpost.co.uk 

https://www.urbandictionary.com/define.php?term=Cheers%20Drive
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LEGO CLUB  
at Thornbury Library 

 

Listen to a story or some poems, 
then create your own LEGO masterpieces  and 
display them in the library for your family and 
friends to see. 
 

FREE Every Saturday 9.30am  
no booking required  

Tat3 
 

AUTUMN LUNCH 
OUTING 

Nailsworth Garden Centre 

Wednesday October 11th  

Leave Cromhall 11.30am 

Sign up in Cromhall Shop or 
phone Ann on 01454 294200 

 

Enjoy a free hot drink in Thornbury 
Library     

Available Mon, Wed, Thurs, Fri  
9.30am-4.00pm 

 

Use the computers or use your own 
iPad, phone etc. (wifi available).  Read 
a book, a newspaper, browse the 

shelves, enjoy a communal puzzle or just relax. 

View 5 Alive online   
 

Remember that 5 Alive 
is available online and in 
colour at:  
• www.falfield.org.uk 
• https://cromhall.com/cromhall/st-

andrews-church  
• www.tytherington-pc.gov.uk  
 
If you would prefer to view your magazine 
online, rather than receive a paper copy, 
please inform the person who delivers to 
your address.  This will help to keep our 
printing costs down. 

 

Thank you to Mrs S Chudleigh for her kind 
donation to our printing costs. 

 

Donations are always welcome, 
particularly from those organisa-
tions which use this magazine to 

publicise their events.   
 

We prefer payments by BACS (Account Name: 
Benefice Newsletter Bank Sort Code:55-61-38 
Account No: 72008733   Reference: Your name 
to allow us to identify the payment.)   
 

Regular donations may also be made by standing 
order. 
 

For further details please contact our Treasurer, 
Mr Geoff Crosthwaite telephone 01454 294140  

Email: geoffrey.crosthwaite@outlook.com 
or write to him at The Barn, Townwell, Cromhall, 
Wotton-Under-Edge, GL12 8AQ.  
 

Cheques, payable to Benefice Newsletter, may 
also be sent to our treasurer or the editor.     

Thank you to everyone who supported our soup 
lunch at St Leonard’s, Tortworth, 
on 15th October, which raised 
£135 for The Leprosy Mission .   
 
At the next lunch on October 20th, 
we will welcome Trevor Grant, 
who is Community Partnerships 
Manager for  TLMEW and a regu-
lar visitor to Tortworth. 
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Rockhampton Parish Council Report 

The quarterly meeting of the Parish Council took place on Monday 21st August 2023 with all 
Councillors present.   Ward Cllr Matthew Riddle was unable to attend but sent in a written report 
confirming that the missing 30 mph repeaters sign were now in place which would now provide 
the police with legal powers should they stop anyone found speeding. He also reported that the 
speed monitor device would be placed on the Lower Stone Road in the coming weeks and that 
the latest update on the repairs to the subsidence on the Hill Road were expected to start in the 
Autumn. 

Cllr Phillips gave a report on his attendance of the first meeting of the Severn Vale Village Agent 
Steering Group meeting which took place on 10th August. This had been set up to support rural 
locations to encourage communities to support the elderly in their community. 

Cllrs noted that the applicants for the planning application for the erection of a temporary work-
ers dwelling off Hill Road, which had been refused by South Gloucestershire Council, had sub-
mitted an appeal against its refusal. It was agreed that the Council would write to the Planning 
Inspectorate re-enforcing the Council’s previously, raised objections. 

Cllrs agreed to hold the Annual Village Litter Pick on Saturday 7th October between 10am 
and 12 noon and to hold a further Defibrillator Awareness training in the Cricket Pavilion 
on the Common on Saturday 11th November. 

In the Clerk’s report it was noted that the Council’s Annual Governance and Accountability Re-
turn for 2022/23 had been submitted to the External Auditors for exemption, and that the period 
for the exercise of public rights ended on 4th August, during which time no request had been 
made by the public to view the accounts. 

Other items discussed were the Council’s proposed maintenance programme going forward, the 
installation of the Village Gates and the Kings Coronation Commemorative tree. 
Details of the minutes from this meeting can be found on the Council’s website. The next meet-
ing will take place on Monday 27th November in the Village Hall, commencing at 7.30 pm. 

http://www.rockhamptonparishcouncil.co.uk J. Carpenter, Clerk & RFO  

rockhamptonpc@gmail.com 
 

Area Wide Grants 
 

 

Area Wide Grants (AWG) are awarded to support community organisations working to reduce 
social and health inequalities across South Gloucestershire. The scheme is open for applications 
in 2023/24. 
 

You can apply for AWG if you represent one of the following organisations: 
• a voluntary or community group 
• a charitable or social enterprise organisation 
• a town or parish council 
 

Applications must be for projects that benefit our residents in at least 6 of the 14 Community En-
gagement Forum (CEF) areas.  
 

Projects must contribute to one or more of the priorities and aims within the Council Plan 2020-
24 to be eligible for funding. 
 

Awards are made to projects that: 
• reduce isolation and exclusion 
• bring communities together 
• promote health and wellbeing 
• address a particular community need 
The closing date for Round 2 applications will be 15 October 2023. 
 
For further details go to Area Wide Grants | BETA - South Gloucestershire Council (southglos.gov.uk)  

http://www.rockhamptonparishcouncil.co.uk
mailto:rockhamptonpc@gmail.com
https://beta.southglos.gov.uk/area-wide-grants
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ST LEONARD’S CHURCH, 
TORTWORTH 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Friday 20th  
October  

12.30 - 2.00pm 
 

Soup and a roll £5 
 
 

Proceeds to The Leprosy Mission 
 

Everyone welcome 

Planting seeds of hope amid crisis in 
Sri Lanka 

Across the UK, churches and communities are 
getting together to celebrate Harvest. 8,000 
miles away in Sri Lanka, people affected by 
leprosy are struggling to eat. 

Sivamalar lives in the northern tip of Sri Lanka. 
When she was diagnosed with leprosy over 10 
years ago, everything changed. The stigma 
that so unjustly accompanies leprosy had left 
her struggling with low self-esteem. “I felt I 
was living in a dark world”, she said. 

Then, the economic crisis hit in 2020. Like so 
many families affected by leprosy, Sivamalar 
felt the impacts acutely. Providing for her fami-
ly of eight became hard. “Supporting the family 
was a nightmare,” Sivamalar told us. “The 
days we could eat one decent meal were 
blessed days”. 

Sivamalar’s story is unfortunately not unique. 
Amid economic chaos, so many of the people 
affected by leprosy that we’ve met have 
shared their similar experiences. For them, 
just finding enough to feed their families has 
been nearly impossible. 

One of TLM’s partners, KKM, reached out to 
Sivamalar, and equipped her with what she 
needed to start gardening. Now she's growing 
pumpkins and other vegetables. Sivamalar 
took to it immediately. Now, her family has 
enough to eat. For many of us, it’s hard to im-
agine what a blessing this must be! What’s 
more, Sivamalar is selling any surplus pro-
duce, generating an income that will sustain 
her family for years to come.  

 

Our fundraising for Harvest this year will 
be a series of soup lunches to be held on 
the third Friday of October and November 
at St Leonard’s, Tortworth, in support of 
the work of The Leprosy Mission.  Please 
join us if you can. 
 

Alveston History Society 

Weds 25th October   
 

Alan Pilbeam  
will take us through  

Henry VIII’s Royal Progress through  
Gloucestershire in 1535  

 

7.30pm at Alveston Methodist Church 

Visitors are welcome for a charge of £5 

Thornbury Volunteer Centre 
 

Christmas Table Top Sale 
 

Thornbury Methodist Church Hall 
 

Saturday 11th November 10am - 1pm 
 
 

Visit us to find that elusive Christmas present, 
choose from cards, local produce, hand-made 

gifts, crafts and vintage items. 
  

Also serving teas, coffees and homemade cakes 
and a Giant Christmas raffle. 

Free entry. 
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  Get a FREE Grand Appeal Will and support Bristol Children's Hospital 
 
We are so lucky to have Bristol Children’s Hospital covering our area. It pro-
vides an unrivalled level of service when our youngsters are most in need.  
 

Local solicitor John Baden-Daintree says, “The Bristol Children’s hospital liter-
ally saved our 6 year old daughter’s life – mobilising an expert team not availa-
ble elsewhere. During her slow recovery we saw how The Grand Appeal chari-
ty covered the many extras that the NHS cannot - making life a bit more bear-
able for sick children and their families at the toughest of times” 
 

This October our local Will experts – Simpson Solicitors – have again teamed 
up with The Grand Appeal. 
 

The scheme allows you to leave a legacy to support the Children’s Hospital in your Will. With nothing to 
pay now,  they hope that people will use their Will to give a small percentage of their Estate to The Grand 
Appeal   -  making a tremendous difference to help future generations of local sick children. 
 

Under the scheme (for a limited number of people), Simpson Solicitors will prepare a Will (or 2 mirror 
Wills for a couple) absolutely free to you.  You will still receive their full award-winning service. As a fur-
ther thank you, if you also need Additional Trust Protection or Powers of Attorney, Simpsons will take 30% 
off the usual full cost. 
 

Michelle Baden-Daintree says “I hope many  people will take advantage of the 
scheme and leave a generous gift in their Will to the Grand Appeal. Call our friendly 
team on 01454 412 278 saying you’d like to make a Grand Appeal Scheme Will. Then 
by leaving a donation in your Will, you can gift a sick child a brighter future.” 
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Setting the Scene (3) 
 

This extract from ‘We Grew Up in Falfield’ by Ann Riddiford, continues our journey through the 
village travelling south.  Our last venue (in June) was at the top of Mount Pleasant, at The Hut in 
the field just after the former chapel.  

 

The red-brick house at the end of the field, which was named ‘Southview’ and was at the top of 
Gambril Lane, was built to house the chauffeur for Whitfield House (Tortworth Estate property).  
In its original state, it was a perfect cube with a perfect pyramid roof, topped by a single chimney.  
I always thought of it as a giant scale dolls’ house. However, the proportions have since been al-
tered and this has destroyed the effect.  Its name now, I believe, is Gambril House and is adorned 
by trees.  The houses in Gambril Lane were all for housing Tortworth Estate employees.  Many of 
whom worked on Example Farm.  Clementine Cottage also had a connection with the estate and 
at one time housed one of the gardeners for Whitfield House. 
 

Travelling on, one reaches Whitfield Gate Farm, again a Tortworth Estate property.  It derives its 
name from the fact that there were heavy, wooden double gates across the driveway to Whitfield 
House (formerly the Park Hotel) and further on to Example Farm., more recently known as Whit-
field Farm. This area was the hub of the Tortworth Estate ownership in Whitfield.  Whitfield House 
was originally built as the home of Lord Moreton, the heir apparent to the Ducie title.  However, 
things did not quite work out this way, which is another story. 
 

Returning to the main road, at the other side of the once-gated driveway is Victoria Cottage, 
which I have a strong feeling was once an inn.  I recall my father, who was always gathering bits 
of information in his capacity as a village postman, relating that he had been told that the cottage 
was so named because Queen Victoria had once stopped her carriage there to request a glass of 
water.  I have always hoped that it was true because it is such a lovely story. 
 

My reasons for believing it may have been an inn, are based mainly on the design of the building 
and its outside features.  Someone once told me that he thought Whitfield Gate Farm had been 
an inn but I would doubt that, and think that somewhere along the line the story had become con-
fused.  Victoria Cottage, by its features, is far more indicative of a hostelry. 
 

Following on along the road, there are two sets of semi-detached cottages, now almost unrecog-
nisable from forty or fifty years ago.  These also had connections with Tortworth Estate. 
 

The house now known as Whitfield House Farm I have not investigated, but it possibly had 
Tortworth Estate associations.  The next two properties, associated for many years with the Sams 
family, had connections with Mount Pleasant chapel, if not directly with the Tortworth Estate. 
 

The larger house, Wellspring House, was the home of Mr and Mrs 
Shield Eley.  He was a great non-conformist preacher and led ser-
vices at Mount Pleasant Chapel.  He was also chaplain to the travel-
ling families who made their way up and down the main road through 
the village for the hop-picking season in Hereford and Worcester. 
 

Next door, in the smaller property, lived Mr Edwin Child, a poultry 
keeper.  He was also closely involved with Mount Pleasant chapel.  
He taught at the Sunday School and generally assisted.  I once met a 
lady who had been taught at the Chapel Sunday School by Edwin 
Child’s daughter. 
 

Land and properties in Brinkmarsh Lane were all attached to Tortworth Estate, as were many in 
the Iron Hogg Lane area.  Little Whitfield Farm was another such a property.  Probably the cot-
tage homes on that side of the road now no longer on the main road, but now situated on the 
Thornbury road, were originally homes for farm workers. 
 

And so it continues up the old A38 (now only a link road), over Buckover, where, as far as I know, 
both farms and their tied cottages still belong to Tortworth Estate.  At this point, continuing south 
one enters the parish of Thornbury. 
 

By contrast, if we return to the point where we started, - Mount Pleasant, - having climbed the hill 
from Falfield village, and avert our eyes to our right instead of to our left, we are confronted by 
another magnificent sight.  Again, there is a lovely mansion, not so shrouded in trees, but set in 
beautiful parkland.  We are looking at Eastwood Park with its mansion; for many years the home 
of the Jenkinson family.         To be continued ....... 

Part of the inscription on 
James Shield Eley ‘s grave in 
the chapel graveyard reads: 

 
Also of the above James Shield 

Eley 
 who fell asleep  

January 2nd 1945 aged 77 years 
 

From the Hop Pickers’ Mission 
34 years Faithful Service 
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We are a family run business dedicated to providing the perfect environment for your cats 
to stay.  
 

Set in a quiet, secluded countryside residence, this newly-built cattery has been con-
structed to the highest standards and is fully licensed by South Gloucestershire Council. 

 

 For all enquires please contact Nicola on 07799805996 

ASHWORTHY CATTERY  

ASHWORTHY FARM, TYTHERINGTON,  

NR WOTTON-UNDER-EDGE, GLOS   GL12 8QD 

The Tytherington Churpels 
will be presenting 

Alice in Wonderland 
Adapted from Lewis Carroll’s book by 

Kathleen Thompson 

 

on October 19th, 20th & 21st  at 7:30pm at 

Tytherington Village 
Hall 

 

Tickets are on sale at the Hall 
from 7:00pm on Tues & Thurs 

 

Adults £7.50 
Children £5.50 

 

Box Office: 

Email:  churpels.boxoffice@gmail.com 
Tel:  07986240396 

Falfield WI  

At our Septmber meeting, we con-
gratulated Jean Acton and her hus-

band John on their 60th Wedding Anniversary. 

Our speaker this month was Paul Raven ably 
assisted with the tech by Allen Jones.   Paul is 
a wildlife and nature photographer who con-
centrates his work in our area.  Stunning pic-
tures were shown with interesting dialogue 
and questions at the end. 

There was an appeal for new committee 
members for the November AGM.  

Because of the temporary closure of Falfield 
village hall for refurbishment, the meeting in 
October will be in Stone village hall on Octo-
ber 3rd, when we will have a talk about stay-
ing safe from fraud. 

The refurbishment also means that St Peter's 
coffee morning in October will not now take 
place, but other events are planned. 

Members, some of whom had won prizes, 
brought along a selection of their entries from 
the Thornbury Horticultural Show.  Whether or 
not they had won prizes, all had enjoyed en-
tering. 

Coffee morning  
in aid of  

 

Cardiac Risk in the Young 
 

4th November 2023 
 

10.15am  - 12.15pm 
 

Tytherington Village Hall  
 
 

Everyone welcome 

Falfield Village Community Website 

After 20 plus years of operating the Village 
website on a voluntary basis, I have decided 
that the time has come for me to give up the 
running of this website at the end of this year. 

If there is anyone in the village who would like 
to take on the role of the running of this web-
site and would like further information, I can be 
contacted in the first instance by email at:  
webmaster@falfield.org.uk.   

James Carpenter 

mailto:churpels.boxoffice@gmail.com
file:///C:/Users/kayre/Documents/webmaster@falfield.org.uk.


8 

 

 

Computer Support 1-1 
at Thornbury Library 

 

Book a session with our computer volunteer for IT 
and digital support 

Every Thursday  9.30am, 10.30am, 11.30am 

Tytherington Local History Group   
Autumn Programme  

 

All meetings take place at 7.30pm in the School-
room located at the rear of the Baptist Church on 
Itchington Road.  Talks last about an hour and are 
followed by refreshments.  There is a small 
charge for admission: Members £2, Vistors £3 
and anyone is welcome to join us for the talks. 
 

************  

Friday 13th October  

‘Dogs in the basement ......... chickens 
in the loft.’  

When Newark Park became a part of the  
National Trust. 

with Helen Roberts 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Originally built as a Tudor hunting lodge by the 
Poyntz family of Acton Court, Iron Acton, Newark 
Park near Wotton-under-Edge, is our nearest NT 

property. 

************   

Friday 10th November 

The Journey of a Lifetime 

Patrick Howell returns by popular request to 
tell of his three-month adventure via the Pan-

ama Canal to the Galapagos and Tahiti 

 

************ 

Friday 8th December 

AGM  Further details nearer the time 

Rhymetime at  
Thornbury Library  

 

FREE  
Every Monday and Friday  

9.30am-10am 

Thornbury Rotary and Butterfly Space – 
Sewing Machines needed! 

Since 2007, Thornbury Rotary has been supporting 
Butterfly Space in Malawi with grants. Initially, the 
funding was used for the development of a nursery. 
‘Local Girl’ Alice Leaper from Thornbury has 
worked tirelessly over the years, with her col-
leagues and team, to build school facilities and 
support for primary and secondary students. Many 

other projects have been developed to help the 
local community. This non-profit venture has been 
expanding to incorporate adult vocational training, 
including basket weaving and carpentry in the cur-
riculum. 
They now wish to start a sewing group for the la-
dies, so there is an urgent need for manual sewing 
machines. Rotary is asking if anyone has a working 
machine and would like to donate it to this very 
worthwhile cause, to please contact Roger Perrin 
on 07768 173856, preferably by text. Rotary will 
arrange for collection and all sewing machines will 
be serviced before despatch to Malawi. Thornbury 
Rotary president, Guy Rawlinson, expresses his 
thanks to anyone who is able to make such a do-
nation. 
To view a comprehensive list of the activities taking 
place, please check the Butterfly Space website: 
www.butterflyspacemalawi.com. 

St Peter’s Hospice Severnside Support Group 

‘Autumn Leaves Tea’ 

Rockhampton Village Hall 

Sunday 29th October  

2.30pm – 4.00pm 

Home-made cakes, Jams,  

Pickles and Chutney,  

Books, Raffle, Christmas Cards. 

Entrance £3.00 includes a cup of tea/coffee 
and piece of cake! 

Please come along and support St 
Peter’s, your local Hospice. 
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Thornbury Junior Golf Open 2023 - a Great Success 

Thornbury Golf Club’s recent mixed Junior Golf Open (a qualifier for the Justin Rose Telegraph Junior Golf 
Championship) attracted a large number of entrants with 57 under-18 golfers competing in fine weather on 
August 22

nd
.  The quality of play was amazing, with some outstanding scores being recorded, but it was 

notable that the girls were significantly outnumbered by the boys, so the club hopes to encourage more 
female applicants in 2024.  

This year the best gross score of 66 was achieved by Jaxson Perry, aged 13 from 
Kendleshire GC. His score was a magnificent 5 below par for the course. 
Jaxson was playing off a handicap of +1, so his net score was 67.   

Thornbury Rotary President, Guy Rawlinson presented the prize to the overall 
net Competition Winner Mia Robinson from Thornbury Golf Club. Mia is just 
10 years of age and the youngest in the field. She achieved a great net score of 
65.  

Best girls’ gross score was achieved by Elizabeth Robbins, with 80 (net 74). 
Liz has won this prize for 3 years running.  

Other net score winners include: Jack Taylor from Henbury (Division 2) net 
70, and Oscar Alexander from Farrington Park GC (Division 3) net 66. The club also ran a 
competition on the 18-hole par 3 course and this was won by Charlie Bourne, aged 10, from 
Wrag Barn GC. 

Thornbury Rotary has been involved with the Junior Open for many years, having donated the 
main cup, with a replica cup each year for the overall winner. The club also provides annual 
sponsorship to help with the prizes, as well as manpower resource on the day.  

Organiser, Ray Sherwood, acknowledged the dedication of the Young Golfers and thanked 
Rotary for the financial support given and for marshalling. He also thanked Thornbury Golf 

Club and its volunteers who had worked so hard to ensure the event’s success.  

Mia received her 
award from Guy 

Rawlinson  

Jaxson 
Perry 

Elizabeth 
Robbins, 
winner for 

the 3rd 
successive 

year 
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Church services and information 
 

A reminder that the five parishes of the former benefice are now sepa-
rate entities.  There is no longer a benefice office or a central point of 
contact.  This means that the churchwardens of each church need to be 
contacted directly. 

  

Cromhall:       Ann Greenhalgh 01454 294200 
Falfield:   Headley Pain 01454 269017 or 
   Sian Hogg 07986699986/sianhogg@gmx.com 
Rockhampton:    Liz Cullimore 01454 412208  
Tortworth:       Hilary Legg 01454 413234 or  
   Fen Marshall 01454 260821  
Tytherington:  John Williams 01454 412515 or  
   Phil Coward 01454 281444 

If they are unavailable, please try one of the other Wardens who will try to help you.  Please bear in mind 
they do have other lives and may not be available instantly.  However, leave a message and they will deal 
with it as soon as they can.  Failing that, contact Rev. Graham Stacey, the Area Dean on gra-
ham@stbarts-camandcoaley.org.uk or Tel. 01453 709859  
 

Cromhall 
Sun 8th   9.30am   Eucharist 
Sun 15th  9.30am   Morning Prayer 
 

NB Remembrance Service on 12th November 11am led by Rev. David Powe 
 

Falfield 
Sun 1st    3.30pm  Harvest Festival (Archdeacon Hilary Dawson) an informal service 
    followed by tea and cake. Donations to go to  Thornbury Food Bank. 
Sun  8th  10.30am  Holy Communion  
Sun 15th  10 30am  Morning Prayer  
Sun 22nd   10.30am  Join Rockhampton  
Sun 29th   10.30am   United Benefice Holy Communion at Tytherington 
 

Rockhampton 
Sun 22

nd
 10.30am Holy Communion with Rev. Rob Axford 

 

Tortworth  
Sun 1st   10.30am  Holy Communion 
Sun 15th   10.30am  Harvest Festival 
Fri  20

th
  12.30 – 2.00pm Soup Lunch  

 

Tytherington 
Sun 1st  10.30am  Joint service at St James’  
Thurs 5th   9.30am Said Communion 
Sun 15th  10.30am Harvest Service & Holy Communion 
Sun 29th  10.30am United Benefice Holy Communion  
Weds 1st Nov 7.00pm  In Memory Service 

 Mini Digger Specialist 
All Ground Works Undertaken 
Driveways 
Drains 
Foundations etc 
Small loads of aggregates 
& top soil supplied 
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Get help from Thornbury CAB  

Town Hall, Thornbury. 
Tuesdays 10am - 12 noon 

No appointment needed 
 

For free independent, confidential advice given on 
a wide range of subjects from housing to relation-

ships , benefit entitlement and debt.  
 

Ring 0808 278 7947 or www.southgloscab.org.uk 

Ukrainian Storytime  
at Thornbury Library 

 
 

 Mondays at 4pm  
 

Please tell your Ukrainian 
family, friends, and colleagues, about Zoya, a 
Ukrainian teacher, who will be in the library every 
Monday at 4pm to share stories, reading, etc, 
from the Ukraine   

Have You Read…?”   

A book group for everyone 

Come and enjoy an open book 
group with a difference  No set 
novel to read. Just drop in for an hour for refresh-
ments and a chat 

Friday 6th October 2pm - 3pm 

Alveston Gardens Association  
 

Monday 3rd October 
 

Defensive Gardening  
with David Cropp  

  
 

7.30pm in Alveston Jubilee Hall   

All welcome – Visitors (£3) 

Local company wins grant to bring Digital 

Radio to South Gloucestershire 

Local not for profit company, South Glos Digital 

Community Interest Company (SGDCIC), which is 
owned by Thornbury Radio, the local station for 
Thornbury and the surrounding area, has been 
awarded a grant of £3000 by Thornbury Town 
Council.   

SGDCIC was awarded the licence by Ofcom to run 
Digital Radio services (known as small-scale DAB) 
covering Thornbury, Yate and Almondsbury areas. 
The proposed DAB coverage region covers a large 
part of the South Gloucestershire, along with the 
crossroads of the M4 and M5 corridors. 

Nigel Lane, Director of SGDCIC said, “Thank you 
to Thornbury Town Council for this grant. It will be 
used towards to the set-up of a digital transmitter 
covering Thornbury and the surrounding area. Our 
DAB transmissions will benefit listeners across 
South Gloucestershire by bringing them a wider 
choice of radio stations including a new way to lis-
ten to Thornbury Radio."  

Thornbury Radio is already available to 45,000 
people in and around Thornbury and has 15 volun-

teers working together at the station. When DAB 
transmissions run by SGDCIC commence in 2024, 
the popular local station will be available to listen-
ers on DAB as well as FM, smart speaker and 
online. 

SGDCIC are continuing to raise the money needed 
to establish transmissions from two sites in South 
Gloucestershire. One site is near Thornbury and 
the other in Yate. 

SGDCIC have engaged Nick Piggott from Muxnet 
as technical consultant and technical provider. 

This new Digital Radio network can host up to 20 
stations and SGDCIC are looking for any radio ser-
vice, local, regional, or national with an interest in 
broadcasting to this area of South Gloucestershire. 
The proposed DAB service area covers listeners in 
and around Thornbury, Yate and Almondsbury. 

Radio stations that would be interested in covering 
this area on DAB can contact the group via 
dab@tmcic.org or at http://tmcic.org/dab  

 
The cheque was presented to Chris Criddle and Glyn 
Roylance, members of Thornbury Radio, by Thornbury 
Town Mayor, Cllr James 
Murray who visited the 
Thornbury Radio studio in 
Castle Street, where he met 
presenters from Thornbury 
Radio and hearing about the 
local community radio sta-
tion. 
 

From left to right: Glyn Roy-

lance, Cllr James Murray (Thornbury Mayor), Chris Crid-
dle 

ST ANDREW’S, CROMHALL 100 CLUB 

AUGUST DRAW WINNERS 

£30  FIONA PEGLAR, £20  LINDA RICHARDS 

£10  JUDITH DREW 

Congratulations to the winners and 
good luck for the November Draw 
which will be at 11am in Cromhall Vil-
lage Shop on Friday 24th November. 

 FOR SALE 
 

2 Victorian button back 
nursing chairs 

 

For further details ring 
07521 353405 

mailto:dab@tmcic.org
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Peter Reeve 1946 – 2023 

Peter was born and grew up in Chester, as an only child of older par-
ents.  Growing up in the immediate post-war period when bombed-out 
buildings were still very much in evidence, no doubt had an influence 
on his choice of career as an architect. 

In 1965, whilst studying at Bristol College of Advanced Technology, 
which later became part of Bath University, Peter met his wife, Dawn, 
and they married in 1969.  His sudden death came just 11 days be-
fore their 54th anniversary.  Peter embraced his wider family as if 
they were his own and the arrival of their children, 

Michael and Anna, and subsequent grandchildren, added to his joy.  
He was a ‘hands-on’ father and eagerly taught his own youngsters 
the technical skills of DIY, gadgetry and particularly computers, 
which Michael suggests may have guided them towards their own 
careers.  

As a keen photographer as well as a music lover, with a particular 
interest in jazz, Peter was skilled at creating slideshows of photo-
graphs he’d taken of a wide variety of subjects and providing the musical background.  
Shortly before his death, he was proudly showing a drone video he had been instrumen-
tal in creating, revealing stunning aerial views of Tortworth church as well as amazing 
close-up pictures of the stained-glass windows. He had spent many hours perfecting a 
beautiful soundtrack for the film.  

Peter’s main work as an architect was done in the public sector, especially Stroud District 
where Dursley Swimming Pool stands as part of his legacy. He also made stringent ef-
forts to ensure public safety in public buildings and hospitals and was fastidious in ensur-
ing that regulations were met.  The disaster which occurred at Grenfell Tower affected 
him deeply and he followed the subsequent enquiry with great sadness, alerting many of 
his friends to what was being revealed. 

When measures needed to be taken to deal with the poor state of the stained glass at St 
Leonard’s, Tortworth, Peter was key to enabling the work to be carried out; his meticu-
lous attention to detail ensured that the restoration was done to the highest standard.  He 
was also heavily involved in the creation of an informative booklet about the church’s re-
markable glass.   

His association with St Leonard’s was a long one, beginning at the time of the Reverend 
Chris Lee’s ministry, when Michael and Anna were part of the children’s choir. His profes-
sional skills made him an obvious choice to fill the vacancy for churchwarden, which he 
performed faithfully for twenty-four years. The excellent state of the fabric of the building 
being a testament to his care. 

Peter was a passionate man whose interests and hobbies often consumed his time and 
attention but he was always ready to offer help to those whose understanding of tech-
nical matters lagged way behind his own.  He was in his element when he could put his 
skills into action for the benefit of others and is remembered fondly by a friend as ‘a kind, 
quiet and gentle soul with a shared liking for a Bakewell tart!’ 

He will be sorely missed and we offer our sincere condolences to his family. 
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TYTHERINGTON BAPTIST CHURCH 
 

pastor - brian allen 
 

for further details of any of our services/activities, please contact  
Brian on 0117 9 793104 or e-mail: allenbroncksea@blueyonder.co.uk 

   
  

 1
st

 Joint Service at St James’ [Philippians 2:1 - 13]    Val & Brian 

  8
th 

Paul in Pisidian Antioch [Acts 13:16 - 41]*     Brian  

 15
th 

Paul in Iconium [Acts 14:1 – 7]       Brian 

  22
nd

  Paul in Lystra & Derbe [Acts 14:8 – 20]     Brian 

  29
th 

Paul’s Return [Acts 14:21 – 28]      Brian 
   

  *Service includes Holy Communion   

All services commence at 10:30 a.m. (Unless otherwise stated) 

 Everyone welcome 

“Ready, Set, Plant ( a bulb) and Show” 

Sat 7th October 9.30am - 12.30pm 

at Thornbury Library 

with  

Thornbury Horticultural Society 

Come and plant a bulb, take them home 
and watch them grow!!!! 

Young Persons’ Concert at the URC. 

Brilliant pianist, singer and 
raconteur, Michael Lunts, 
from the Armstrong Arts 
Group team, is to present a 
concert featuring a number 
of highly talented 

young musicians. Their impressive 
and gifted performances will delight 
and amaze you. 

The concert will take place at The 
United Reformed Church, Chapel Street, 
Thornbury BS35 2BA on Sunday 12th No-

vember at 3.00pm. Tickets 
cost £7.50 or £5 for under 16 
years. Tea and cakes will be 
served in the interval.  

Contact AAGThornbury@gmail.com 

Thornbury Art Club  
Monthly Club night   

 

Tues 24th October 
 

St Mary’s Church Hall 
7.15 for 7.30pm. 

Bristol professional artist and tutor  
Paul Weaver  

will be giving a painting demonstration.  
 

Visitors welcome. Non-members £5.  
Tel. 01454 414433 for further details  

mailto:allenbroncksea@blueyonder.co.uk
mailto:AAGThornbury@gmail.com
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Events at The Brightwell, Bradley Stoke 
Charity number: 1109459 

 

The Brightwell | Bradbury House | Wheatfield 
Drive | Bradley Stoke | Bristol BS32 9DB 

 

The Brightwell is a charity, based in Bradley 
Stoke, which specialises in providing thera-
pies and support to people living with neuro-
logical conditions, such as multiple sclerosis 
(MS) and fibromyalgia. 
 

 

Monday 2nd Oct and Monday 6th Nov 2023 
Charity Wills Appointments at The Brightwell, 
Bradley Stoke, BS32 9DB 
An opportunity to make your will and to support a 
local charity which supports people affected by 
MS and other neurological conditions.  Please call 
01454 201686 for details or to book your appoint-
ment. 
 

Friday 20th October 2023. 7pm 
From Music Hall To Beanstalk.  Tim Lewis and 
Sheila Furneaux in concert at The Brightwell. 
A light-hearted entertaining musical presentation 
telling the story of Jack and the Beanstalk with 
music, song and the spoken word.  Tickets £10pp 
from www.thebrightwell.org.uk/events 

Tytherington Baptist Church 
 

AFTERNOON TEA  
 

Our next ‘Afternoon Tea’ session will be 
held on  

WEDNESDAY 4
th 

October. 
This will be in the form of a  

Harvest Lunch 
commencing at the  

EARLIER TIME OF 1:00pm 
in the Schoolroom. 

 

All are welcome. 

VISITING RINGERS 

There will be a group of visiting 
ringers at St James’, Tythering-
ton, on Saturday 28th October 
from 5pm to 5.45pm 

TYTHERINGTON 2024  

VILLAGE CALENDAR 
 

The calendar will soon be on 
sale at the Village Shop. 

 
For more information please 

contact Val Johnson  Email valj475@gmail.com 

http://www.thebrightwell.org.uk/events
mailto:valj475@gmail.com
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CROMHALL CHAPEL     
 

Registered Charity No: 1179269 
 

Welcomes You! 
 

Tel: Simon Carey (Pastor – Elder) 07824 804305  Email: simoncromhallchapel@gmail.com  

 

All our sermons are available on the website: WWW.CROMHALLCHAPEL.ORG 
 

 
 
Sunday Worship Services for October: 
Join us as we worship the Lord each Sunday, followed by refreshments.   
 

 1
st
 
   

(10.30am) Simon Carey*  (6.30pm) Damon Ujvarosy 
 8

th    
(10.30am) David Newman 

  
(6.30pm) Simon Carey 

15
th  

(10.30am) Simon Carey  (6.30pm) David Horton 
22

nd  
(10.30am) Derek Cleave   (6.30pm) Simon Carey 

29
th
  (10.30am) Patrick Prosser (6.30pm) Stuart Heap 

 
Wednesdays at 7.30pm: 4

th
 and 18

th
 we meet in various homes in the area. 11

th
 Bible Study and Prayer 

in the chapel hall and on zoom.  25
th
 Members’ Meeting. 

 

Tuesday half hour of prayer (on zoom): 3
rd

 and 17
th
 and 31

st
at 7.00pm; 10

th 
and 24

th
 at 9.30 am  

 

Cromhall Crafters: Tuesday 10
th
 October at 7.00pm.  Join a friendly group of ladies to work on your own 

craft while we chat over a cup of tea. 
 

Harvest Service: Sunday 1
st
 October at 10:30am. 

 

*Harvest Supper: Saturday 7
TH

 October at 6.00pm in the hall.  There is a sign-up sheet. 
 

Coffee Mornings: Join us for coffee and cake every Thursday morning, starting 5
th
 October, 10am – 12 

noon. 
 

Verse of the year for 2023: For I am not ashamed of the gospel, because it is the power of God that 
brings salvation to everyone who believes…as it is written: “The righteous will live by faith.”   

Romans 1:16 and 17 

An afternoon at Thornbury Library  
 

with Alison Hitchcock and Brian Greenley,  
authors of  

“From Me, To You”  
 

Alison Hitchcock and Brian Greenly met on a yoga holiday in 2010. 
Shortly after, when Brian was diagnosed with 
bowel cancer, feeling awkward and not sure what 
to say, Alison offered to write him letters to cheer 
him up. Over the next two-and-a-half years, as 
Brian’s cancer worsened, Alison wrote over 100 
letters which became an important part of his re-
covery process, helping him feel less isolated. 

The letters didn’t dwell on Brian’s illness, but were full of funny stories 
about Alison’s friends, family and herself. 
 
After Brian was given the all-clear, the two friends set up and run the chari-
ty From Me to You (in 2016) a national campaign encouraging people to 
write letters to support friends, family and strangers suffering from cancer.   
 
Come for tea, coffee and cake and then sit back and enjoy an hour or two 
with Alison and Brian at Thornbury Library on Saturday 21st October at 2pm. Tickets are £5 at 
http://SGlibraries.eventbrite.com or from Thornbury Library during staffed hours. 

 

http://WWW.CROMHALLCHAPEL.ORG
http://SGlibraries.eventbrite.com
file://///stor1/Shared01/ECS/SAFE%20STRONG/CCS/Libraries/Libraries/Thornbury/Adult%20events/2023/From%20Me%20to%20You/From%20me%20to%20you/bit.ly/tHlib
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More than 6,300 children took part in this year’s 
Summer Reading Challenge at South Gloucester-
shire Libraries, reading over 117,000 books dur-
ing the school, summer holidays. 
 

This summer Libraries and The Reading Agency 
partnered with The Youth Sport Trust for ‘Ready, 
Set, Read!’, a sports, games and play themed 
challenge to highlight the positive impact that 
reading, keeping active, and having fun have on a 
child’s development. 
 

The Summer Reading Challenge increases chil-
dren’s reading engagement and confidence, and 
supports priorities we all share, including the lev-
elling up of opportunity, and the support of chil-

dren’s health and wellbeing. 
 

Primary school children from across South 
Gloucestershire took part by reading books 
throughout the holidays and collected exclusive 
incentives including free swim vouchers and 
Ready, Set, Read! seeds. There was also a mini 
challenge which was specially designed for pre-
school children to help prepare them for their first 
day at school. 
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The Bristol Ensemble  
An American Landscape by Candlelight 

 

Bernstein: West Side Story Suite,  
Gershwin: Concerto in F,  

Gershwin: Rhapsody in Blue 
Philip Glass: Mishima,  

Copland: Hoe Down from Rodeo 
This programme has 
been specially ar-
ranged for Piano and 
string quintet for the 
Bristol Ensemble.   

 
 

Musicians: Viv Mclean (piano), Roger Huckle 
(violin), Marian Givens (violin), Carl Hill (viola),  

Harriet Wiltshire (cello), Jub Davis (bass).        
 

at the United Reformed Church,  
Chapel Street, Thornbury, BS35 2BA,  

Saturday 14
th

 October at 7.30pm 
 

Tickets £18 from  
AAGThornbury@gmail.com 

MINIMA      
 

A unique modern musical accompaniment to an 

iconic silent film. 
 

The Cabinet of Dr. Caligari 
 

A Hallowe’en Treat! 

If you were lucky enough to see last October’s viewing of 
“Nosferatu”, you know how captivating this mixture of 
historic film and Minima’s avant-garde score can be. 
Synthesising electronic guitar, cello, bass and drums 
carry you along with movements that are beautiful and 
haunting. 
 

Made in the aftermath of the First World War, The Cabi-
net of Dr. Calgari is the quintessential German Expres-
sionist film masterpiece. Robert Wiene’s distorted sets, 
sinister shadows and unnerving characters creating a 
paranoid, unreal world at a time of despair throughout 
Europe. 
 

Among many screenings Minima have performed at the 
Edinburgh Fringe and the Glastonbury Festival. The pro-
duction won the 2015 Media Innovation Awards Installa-
tion/Exhibition/Live event category. 

Turnberrie’s Community Centre, 
Bath Road, Thornbury, BS35 

2BB on October 29
th

 at 7.30pm.  

Tickets £12 from AAGThornbury@gmail.com 
 

Thornbury & District Cancer Research 
UK Local Committee 

AUTUMN FAIR at St Helen’s School, Alveston 

Saturday October 21st 2023   10.00 – 12.30pm. 

Morning coffee/tea and cake, marmalades, jams, chut-

neys, savoury and sweet bakes, crafts and Xmas gifts; 
Xmas cards, diaries etc; quiz sheets, books, plants; 

raffle. 

mailto:AAGThornbury@gmail.com
mailto:AAGThornbury@gmail.com
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ADVERTISEMENTS:  To advertise in this publication please contact Kay Rea,  
The Bungalow, Moorslade, Falfield. Tel:01454 260364  Email kay.rea@btinternet.com 

 

Children’s Day Nurseries 
 

Full and part-time childcare 
Open 51 wks/yr 8:00am ‘til 6:00pm 

Large indoor and outdoor play space 
Home-cooked organic food      Qualified, caring staff 

Fun themed room      Nursery Education Grant funded  
All Childcare Vouchers accepted  

 
 
 
Please contact us for further information 
Alveston        Charfield 

Tel: 01454 419419                 Tel: 01454 269500 
www.ncnltd.co.uk  
info@ncnltd.co.uk 

WITHYMORE WOOD  
 

Seasoned Hardwood 
logs for sale 

 

From a sack to a trailer load  
 
Delivered direct to your door 
and we’ll stack them for you! 

 
Call Sally, The Log Lady: 07510516050 
Email: SallytheLogLady@outlook.com 
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Falfield Parish Council 

The September meeting took place on Tuesday 19th September with three Councillors in attend-
ance along with Charfield Ward Councillor John O’Neill.  

Councillors discussed the traffic issues at the Junction 14 of the M5 and the noise of traffic at 
night on the A38 when the M5 was closed. Ward Councillor O’Neill confirmed that he had spo-
ken to National Highways who advised that the sequencing of the traffic lights had changed at 
the junction to help with the traffic flow during the ongoing roadworks at the Almondsbury Inter-
change. It was understood that the sequencing had now been amended. Regarding traffic noise 
at night, he stated that this was an ongoing issue within his Ward and he sympathised with Pa-
rishioners’ concerns but was unable to offer a solution. 

In his report to the meeting Ward Councillor O’Neil confirmed that the Local Plan Consultation 
was expected to be published towards the end of the year. He also advised that he had been 
made aware that the Local Plan could include a proposed development of 1,000 homes on land 
to the north of Moorslade Lane. 

The Clerk informed Councillors that the Bench 
to commemorate the King’s Coronation was 
now in place at the War Memorial and that the 
Picnic Bench, the purchase of which had been 
agreed to at the Council’s July meeting, had 
been installed on the Village Green. 
 

Councillors were advised that a reply had been 
received  from South Gloucestershire Council in response to the Council’s letter of complaint 
relating to the application for 21 dwellings on the Glebe land and the issue of incorrect infor-
mation being provided to the Planning Committee concerning to the walking distance from the 
development to the nearest crossing point on the A38. In response South Gloucestershire Coun-
cil acknowledged its mistake, however the Planning Committee decided that the original deci-
sion in July to approve the application was unchanged. 

The Chair & Vice Chair of the Village Hall Management Committee provided Councillors with an 
update on the planned refurbishment of the Hall and advised that work was expected to start on 
2nd October and was expected to take approx. 4 weeks requiring the hall to be closed. The work 
would involve a complete rewiring of the building, widening of the doorway between the lobby 
and the main hall and reconfiguration of the toilets which would include the addition of a toilet for 
disabled use.  

The Clerk went onto advise Councillors that as the Village Hall would be closed for their October 
meeting, so arrangements had been made to use a meeting room at HMP Eastwood Park Train-
ing Centre. 

The usual financial matters were discussed which included a payment to South Gloucestershire 
Council for the uncontested Parish election in May and to the External Auditors BDO for under-
taking the audit of the Council’s finances for the year ending 31st March 2023. 

J. Carpenter, Clerk & RFO 

Parish.clerk@falfieldparishcouncil.org.uk    
www.falfieldparishcouncil.org.uk 

mailto:Parish.clerk@falfieldparishcouncil.org.uk
http://www.falfieldparishcouncil.org.uk
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Your magazine: How to send copy or adverts for inclusion in ‘5 Alive’: 
 
 

NEWS COPY: 
 

Where?   

• News items should be sent to Kay Rea, The Bungalow, Moorslade, Falfield, GL12 8DJ  Tel. 01454 260364 Email: 
kay.rea@btinternet.com   

 

When?   

• Copy date is strictly before midnight on the 19th of each month (but the earlier we receive material the better). 
   

In what form?   

• Please submit all copy by e-mail (attachments should be in Word or Publisher format, not PDF).  (We  reserve the right of 
the editor to edit, and you may find that small changes are made for the sake of space etc)    

• If you want to submit an advertising poster or similar, black and white is preferable as it reproduces more clearly.   

• Charities wishing to publicise events should quote their charity number. 
 

ADVERTISING:  

• The deadline for inclusion of advertising in 5 Alive is the 12th of the month preceding publication. 
 

• Enquiries about advertising should be directed to Kay Rea, The Bungalow, Moorslade, Falfield, Nr Wotton-
under-Edge, Glos, GL12 8DJ.  Tel. 01454 260364  Email: kay.rea@btinternet.com 

 

 

With effect from April 2023, charges per issue are as follows: 
 

   Business Rates    Rates for businesses within the 5 parishes 
 

Full page:    £60       £42 
 

Half page:   £30       £21 
 

Quarter page:   £19        £16 
 

*Eighth of page:  £12       £10 
 

There is a 10% discount for advertisers paying for a year’s advertising in advance and 5% for those paying for 
6 months’ advertising in advance 
 

Payment may be made by BACS.   Cheques should be made out to ‘Benefice Newsletter’ and sent to Kay Rea (as 
above). 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 

Chimney2sweep        07727 994996 
 

Stove installer 

Chimney pots cowls and caps 

Birds nest removal/protection 

Fully insured 

Certificate with every sweep 

 

 

 

 

REG number 8580 


